DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY, 23 APRIL 2010 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Cape, Clarke M, Mrs N Farmer, P Farmer, Layden, McDevitt, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Scarborough and Warwick (substitute for Councillor Mrs Rutherford)
DC.16/10
APOLOGIES
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor McDevitt and Mrs Rutherford.

DC.17/10
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest in respect of any of the items on the Agenda.

DC.18/10
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 12 March 2010 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.

DC.19/10
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Legal Services Manager outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.20/10
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING

RESOLVED - That the applications referred to in the schedule of applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the schedule of decisions attaching to these minutes.

(1)
Change of use of land from former woodland to caravan site for stationing of caravans for single extended gypsy-traveller family with associated development (hard standing, cess pool, two utility sheds) (part retrospective), Sandysyke, Longtown, Carlisle, CA6 5SY (Application 09/0886)

Amendment: Revised site layout plan

The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application.  He advised that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as a number of objections had been received from neighbours and the Parish Council.  The application was also of public interest.
A letter had been received from the agents who raised a number of issues about the application regarding discussion about the provision of the site and that no consideration had been given to temporary consent.  The letter advised that the pitches on the site were being used by the applicant’s own family and that they were not spare.  As no site was available at present, or likely to be available in the near future, and the family concerned were living on their own land they were effectively homeless.  
The Development Control Officer stated that the applicants were not registered a waiting list for a place on the permanent sites with the District.  
The Development Control Officer explained that it was not contested that there was a national, regional and county need to make appropriate provision of sites for gypsies and travellers.  However, significant effort had been undertaken and was ongoing such that by the end of 2010 it was expected that total provision of residential pitches in the district (inclusive of those subject to a temporary permission) would be 60 in comparison to a requirement for 59 pitches, with no account taken of the additional pitches available through transit provision.  That provision was only two short of the required provision of pitches for 2016.  It was considered that there was adequate provision for Gypsy and Traveller accommodation in the area that surpassed the required provision for 2012 and nearly met the need for 2016.
The Development Control Officer reminded Members that the application had been submitted in October 2009 and the site had been subsequently developed.  It was considered that the loss of the trees on the site, albeit prior to the purchase of the land by the current applicant, had adversely affected the character of the area.  However, of greater concern was the fact that the development of the site as a caravan site prejudiced the restocking of the site.  In addition, there was not a proven general need for additional Gypsy sites in the area up to at least 2012, and the applicant’s circumstances appeared to be such that it could not be concluded that a move from his current site was essential on the grounds put forward.

The Development Control Officer advised that Human Rights would not be prejudiced by refusal as the family were registered with a GP and the children were attending the local school.  

In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended permission be refused.  He advised that if Members accepted the recommendation it would be further necessary for the Committee to consider what action would be required to remedy the unauthorised works that had already taken place.  It was suggested that the enforcement notice should be served within 28 days from the date of the decision and the notice should require the removal of all caravans from the site, the removal of the hardstandings, the removal of all sheds and outbuildings, the levelling of any earth bund material across the site and the removal of all boundary fences and access gates.  The notice should require all works to be complete within 6 months from the date of the notice.  
Mr Hunter (Objector), who had requested a right to speak stated that he did not wish to speak at the meeting. Therefore the agent had no right to reply.  
A Member referred to the breaches of the Tree Preservation Orders by the previous occupier of the site, the present occupier and the workmen who had carried out the work on the site.  The people had been prosecuted and fined but to date nothing had been done to replace the trees.  There had also been a breach in the beech hedging to create access onto a road that was used by heavy vehicles.  The Member believed that it would be correct to refuse permission and that the applicant had the right to appeal if he wished.

A Member asked whether any enforcement action should be taken regarding work carried out without permission.  The Development Control Officer confirmed that enforcement action could be taken.  It was agreed that it would not be unreasonable to allow 6 months for the enforcement notice.

RESOLVED – That permission be refused and that officers be authorised to commence enforcement action with a recommended 6 month period for compliance.
(2)
Erection of 1no dwelling (Revised Application) 15 Capon Hill, Brampton, CA8 1QJ (Application 10/0141)

Amendment: Plan No 5 has been replaced by Plan 5A which (1) shows the gable window of bedroom No 3 being glazed in obscure glass with no openers and (2) amends an error in the windows elevation on the north and west gables so that they accord with the floor plans
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised Members that the application had been brought for determination by the Development Control Committee because nine letters of objection had been received and the recommendation was contrary to a previous decision of the Council.

The Development Control Officer reminded Members that the application had been presented on two other occasions and been refused.  The revised proposals addressed the issues raised by the original submission in relation to both the impact on the living conditions of adjacent residents and on the character of the area and that the proposed development accorded with the provisions of the Development Plan.  As there were no material considerations that indicated that it should be determined to the contrary, it would be determined in accordance with the Development Plan.  Therefore, the Development Control Officer recommended that approval be granted subject to appropriate conditions.

The Development Control Officer then presented a short video of the application site.  
A Member pointed out that the video had not fully shown the issues of the application and asked that a site visit be undertaken.  
The Chairman advised those people with Rights to Speak on the application that they had the option to speak at the meeting or to defer until the next meeting.
Mr Barker (Objector) informed the Committee that whilst a house could be built on the site it would not maintain the high quality of life for the neighbours and the residents of the property.  He stated that parking was already a problem and that if another house was built that it would get worse.  

Mr Barker believed that all the political parties were against ‘garden grabbing’ and urged Members to agree to a site visit

A Member pointed out that the decisions of the Committee were made on an individual basis and were in no way political.

Mr Moorat (Objector) informed Members that he lived in the area and believed that residents, Brampton Parish Council and Brampton Rural Housing did not agree with the proposal.  He stated that the video had shown fewer cars parked than normal and believed that the development would prevent children from riding bikes and roller skating.  Mr Moorat also believed there would a loss of privacy on his property.  He was concerned that if the application was approved it may set a precedent and other property owners may submit applications for more houses.  

Mr Moorat stated that the property already on the site had been split into two and that although the applicant had agreed to a condition restricting the use  to that of a single dwelling house, he was concerned that if approval were granted that would not happen.  
RESOLVED – That consideration of application 10/0141 be deferred to enable the Development Control Committee to carry out a site visit.

(3)
Alterations to existing retail units, part demolition and erection of new retail warehousing (Reserved matters application pursuant to Outline Permission 03/1362) St Nicholas Retail Park, St Nicholas Gate, St Nicholas, Carlisle (Application 09/0978)
The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised Members objections had been received from the Conservation Area Advisory Committee.  

The Development Control Officer informed Members that the site was highly prominent on one of the major approaches to the City and the buildings were currently largely vacant and underused.  The scale of the buildings would be appropriate and the living conditions of the occupiers of the neighbouring properties would be not be adversely affected by the development.  

The Development Control Officer explained the changes to the scheme that had been achieved through discussions with the applicant.

The Development Control Officer explained that in considering the proposals an important balance had to be struck between the economic viability of regenerating the retail park and the preservation of the relationship with the character of the area.  It was evident that the scheme had been revised to take better account of the character and appearance of the locality and the surrounding buildings and to address the concerns previously expressed by Members, although there was still some concern about the impact on Woodrouffe Terrace.  The appearance of the development that had been revised and appropriately represented and complemented the site.  As such, the shortcomings expressed during the consultation process relating to the previously submitted drawings regarding the scale and aesthetic appearance of the scheme had been addressed and the standalone building that had previously housed National Tyres would be brought up to standard.  

The Development Control Officer then presented slides of the application site.  
In conclusion, the Development Control Officer recommended that approval be granted.

A Member believed that the Committee as a whole wished to see an improvement in the area and that the revised application was a huge improvement.  He hoped that the development of the site would encourage more businesses into the area.  The Member understood that no objections had been received from residents of Woodrouffe Terrace and therefore he recommended that the application be approved.

A Member agreed but stated that he was concerned about the condition of the Railway Tavern adjacent to the site.
A Member stated that he lived close to the site and welcomed the improvements to the proposals.  He asked whether facilities for motorcycle and cycle parking would be available at the front and the rear of the building.  The Development Control Officer advised that parking provision had been made but that the access from the rear of the site would be for service vehicles only.  

In response to a query from a Member the Development Control Officer confirmed that the distance from the site to Woodrouffe Terrace was 27m.  

A Member requested that the developer provide parking spaces for disabled drivers in front of units 6 & 7 instead of some of those indicated further along on the plan.  The Development Control Officer advised that he would pass that view onto the developer.  

RESOLVED – That approval be granted.

(4)
Variation of Condition 11 of previously approved Application 03/0505 to allow use of alternative vehicular access on Esk Street High Walls, Bank Street, Longtown, Carlisle, CA6 5PS (Application 10/0100)


Amendment: Revised site location plan
The Development Control Officer informed Members that the application had been brought before the Development Control Committee due to objections that had been received from neighbouring residents.  

The Development Control Officer advised Members that the proposed use of the access by the applicant for vehicles did not raise any highways issues and did not prejudice the living conditions of the occupiers of adjacent properties by unreasonable levels of noise or disturbance.  The development would not adversely affect the character or appearance of the Longtown Conservation Area.  The issue of the legal right of access to use the lane was a civil matter should the occupiers of the neighbouring properties wish to dispute it.  The Development Control Officer believed that the proposal was considered to be compliant with the objectives of the relevant Local Plan policies and therefore recommended that permission be granted.  

A Member stated that the original condition had stated that entry and exit to and from the site was to be from Bank Street and not Esk Street and asked what had changed to merit the revision to the condition.  He believed that the status quo should be maintained until a valid reason for the change was identified.  The Development Control Officer advised that he could find nothing in the minutes of that meeting to indicate the reason for the access to the onto Bank Street only.  He believed that the condition was imposed on the grounds of highway and residents’ safety.  Since the property had been built there had been restriction lines painted onto the road and that had improved the situation regarding residents parking across the road and blocking access.  He believed the access onto Esk Street would provide an alternative entry and exit if the access on Bank Street was blocked.  
The Development Control Officer indicated on a slide the site of the proposed access and the route from the property to Esk Street.

A Member stated that residents do complain about the parking situation on Bank Street and that if there was obstruction that would be a police matter.  He suggested that the recommendation should not be approved until information about the original condition was identified.
A Member drew attention to the report that stated that the condition was originally imposed ‘In the interests of highway safety and the amenity of neighbouring residents’.  He agreed that unless there had been a change to the circumstances the application should be refused.  

The Legal Service Manager advised that the decision should be based on the evidence which was before Members at the meeting.  A Member again highlighted the statement relating to highway safety and the amenity of neighbouring residents.

RESOLVED – That permission be refused on grounds of policy CP6 – Residential Amenity.

In accordance with Procedure Rule 17.5 Councillor Morton wished it to be recorded that he had abstained from voting on the above decision. 

DC.21/10
COMMENT FROM THE CHAIRMAN
The Chairman advised that two appeals had been dismissed by the Planning Inspectorate.
DC.22/10
TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING SUMMER SCHOOL
Report DS.24/10 was submitted that advised Members of the date and preliminary programme for the Elected Members’ School to be held in York in early September as part of this year’s Town and Country Planning Summer School.

The Summer School was scheduled to be held in the University of York starting on Friday 3 September running through to Tuesday 7 September.  The full programme had not been finalised but confirmed speakers would be John Gummer MP, Lord Richard Best, Hector Pearson and Councillor Andrew Wilby.  There would also be a paper on delivering infrastructure and a debate about who should provide social housing.  Options would also be available for Study Tours.
The Development Control Manager invited Members to identify a delegate or delegates to attend so that places could be booked.  

RESOLVED: That Councillors Cape and Clarke be nominated to attend the Summer School.

DC.22/10
REVOCATION OF TREE PRESERVATION ORDERS58 CAVENDISH TERRACE, CARLISLE AND 77 HALL MOOR COURT, WETHERAL
The Landscape Officer/Tree Officer submitted report DS.23/10 that considered whether the Tree Preservation Orders 58, Cavendish Terrace, Carlisle and Tree Preservation Order 77, Hall Moor Court, Wetheral should be remade and revoked or simply revoked. 
The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer advised that Government guidance contained within the document “Tree Preservation Orders: A Guide to the Law and Good Practice” stated that “Local Planning Authorities are advised to keep their Tree Preservation Order records under review.”  A review of all the City Council Tree Preservation Orders was being carried out to ensure they were fit for purpose and enforceable.  The first step in that process was a file audit of all Carlisle City Council Tree Preservation Orders that had enabled the priorities of the review to be established.

The report stated the reasons to vary or revoke Tree Preservation Orders, which were:

· changes to legislation

· geographical changes

· errors within the Tree Preservation that may come to light after the Tree Preservation Order had been confirmed.

A review of all the current Tree Preservation Orders was in the process of being carried out and a file audit had been carried out as the first stage of the review.  The audit revealed that the Local Authority had no evidence that Tree Preservation Order 58, Cavendish Terrace, Carlisle and 77, Hall Moor Court, Wetheral were confirmed.  Therefore, those Tree Preservation Orders may be unenforceable and did not protect the trees as was the intention at the time they were made.  
The Tree Officer explained that while it was possible to confirm a Tree Preservation Order after the six month period had expired it was considered bad practice and would cast doubt on the validity of the Order itself.  

The Tree Officer advised that Tree Preservation Order 58, Cavendish Terrace was made on 2 November 1983 to protect a group of 5 lime trees.  A site visit carried out on 18 March 2010 revealed that there were a total of 8 lime trees within Group 1.  It was not know which of the 8 lime trees were the intended recipients of the protection afforded by the Tree Preservation Order and that could give rise to confusion should an application be made to carry out works to those trees.  Furthermore, as there is no record that the Tree Preservation Order was confirmed the ability of the Council to enforce the Tree Preservation Order if necessary would be doubtful.  
The trees in question were large, prominent trees clearly visible to the public and had a significant amenity value.  There was no evidence that there had been any applications to prune or fell the trees and it was not clear what threat to the trees prompted the making of the Tree Preservation Order.  Therefore the expediency test could not be met and it was considered inappropriate in that instance to make a new Tree Preservation Order.  
The Tree Officer brought to Members’ attention that the trees were within the Stanwix Conservation Area and as such should the owner of the trees wish to carry out work to them, they must give six weeks prior notification to their intentions to the Local Authority.  That would allow time to consider whether the works were acceptable or not, and if not a Tree Preservation Order could be made to ensure that only appropriate works could be carried out.  

The Tree Officer then advised Members that Tree Preservation Order 77, Hall Moor Court, Wetheral was made on 4 September 1989 to protect two ash trees.  Information in the Tree Preservation Order file indicated that consent had been granted to fell both trees.  A site visit was carried out on 18 March 2010 and determined that the trees had been removed.  

In conclusion the Tree Officer advised that Tree Preservation Order 58, Cavendish Terrace, Carlisle did not protect the trees that it was intended to, that it was unenforceable but that it remained a land charge and a public record.  Furthermore, it would not be appropriate to make a new Tree Preservation Order to protect the trees as the expediency test could not be met.  However, the trees were protected by virtue of their location within the Stanwix Conservation Area and would remain so requiring the trees owner to give six weeks prior notification of intention to carry out works to them.

Both trees that were intended to be protected by Tree Preservation Order 77, Hall Moor Court, Wetheral had been removed and the Tree preservation Order would be unenforceable.  However, the Tree Preservation Order remained a land charge and a public record.  

Therefore, the Tree Officer recommended that Tree Preservation Orders 58, Cavendish Terrace, Carlisle and 77, Hall Moor Court, Wetheral should be revoked.  
RESOLVED: That Tree Preservation Orders 58, Cavendish Terrace, Carlisle and 77, Hall Moor Court, Wetheral be revoked.

[The meeting ended at 11:10am]

